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On the contrary, I believe that it is 
through learning about how other 
women cope in the face of adversity 
that the women's movement every
where can gain strength and true 
solidarity can be established. 

Ethel Crowley 

Sex Exposed: Sexuality 
and the Pornography 
Debate 
Edited by Lynne Segal and Mary 
Mcintosh 
Virago: London 1992, 
ISBN 1 85381 385 0, £8.99 Pbk 

Sex is central to fantasy and desire. 
Little surprise therefore that it is 
such a source of discontent: of pleas
ure and pain, gratification and dis
appointment, happiness and grief. 
No solution, however, simply to shut 
the door on its pornographic rep
resentation as urged by the feminist 
antiporn lobby led by Andrea 
Dworkin and Catharine MacKinnon. 

This is the message of Sex Ex
posed. Its contributors tell an im
portant tale, beginning with Lynne 
Segal's demonstration that, contrary 
to Dworkin and MacKinnon's claims, 
porn is seldom violent and hardly a 
cause of rape. It would be a disaster, 
writes Mandy Merck, for illiberal 
England to legislate yet further 
against pornography. Elizabeth Wil
son castigates the Labour Party's 
espousal of the Dworkin-MacKinnon 
cause as cheapskate opportunism; 
while Carole Vance draws attention 
to the 1985 US Meese Commission's 
scandalously exploitative reduction 
of fantasy to reality in spuriously 
allying itself with antiporn 
feminism. 

Not that porn is innocent. In 
allaying men's fears of women's sex
ual rejection, impotence and homo
sexuality, writes Segal, it valorizes 
the phallus. It thereby both hides 
and sustains anxieties associated 
with the penis. Kobena Mercer like-
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wise describes the unease evoked by 
the racist equation ofBlacks with the 
penis depicted in the photographs of 
Robert Mapplethorpe, given that he 
too was subject to discrimination- as 
a white male homosexual and AIDS 
victim. Similarly dislocating, in this 
case to women, is the phallocentrism 
of films like Deep Throat. No wonder 
the surprise, says Anne McClintock, 
greeting her attendance at strip 
joints, so much are they designed for 
men. Or it would be surprising, 
Elizabeth Cowie writes, were it not 
for the multiple identifications open 
to spectators- female and male- say 
as victim or assailant in sado
masochistic (S-M) porn. 

All too often, comments Mary 
Mcintosh, antiporn feminism over
looks women's (and men's) agency in 
sex. Likewise Jane Mills and Robin 
Gorna draw attention to the way 
sexual pleasure and eroticism are 
overlooked, indeed resisted and re
fused, in school sex education and in 
the development of safe sex AIDS/ 
HIV information. This is matched by 
antiporn feminism's rendering of 
sex, at least pornography, as only fit 
for discussion, says Carol Smart, 
provided it is presented in moral 
terms - as coercive. So much so, 
wryly observes Harriett Gilbert, that 
Dworkin's novel Mercy is barely dis
tinguishable from de Sade's Justine. 

Such reductions of sex to vio
lence lose sight of the diversity of 
pornography - and its play with 
phallocentrism. This is described by 
Linda Williams in interrelating 
heterosexual, gay, S-M, lesbian, and 
bisexual porn. Feminist sexual re
ductionism likewise rides roughshod 
over women's mixed feelings, 



reported by Loretta Loach and Gill
ian Rodgerson, about 8-M and les
bian erotica and porn. Nor does it do 
justice to variation and change in the 
social and historical determinants of 
attitudes to sex: to the anti
liberation backlash in 1970s 
England, for instance, that 
prompted Kenneth Clark's differ
entiation of art from porn, here docu
mented by Lynda Nead; or to 1920s 
outrage at Mae West's Broadway 
no-frills rendering of working-class 
sex, with which Marybeth Hamilton 
ends Sex Exposed. 

She and the book's other con
tributors rescue for feminism the 
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Given that some of the major 
writings of Luce Irigaray engage 
closely with, and are steeped in 
knowledge of Western philosophical 
traditions, it is perhaps surprising, 
as Margaret Whitford points out, 
that her English-speaking reader
ship in particular has not recognized 
her primarily as a philosopher. Her 
work is studied (and classified) as 
psychoanalysis, literary theory or 
feminist theory, but rarely as philos
ophy. In this book, Whitford offers a 
reading oflrigaray that sees her first 
and foremost as a feminist philos
opher; but a philosopher for whom 
the boundaries between philosophy 
and other domains are not clearly 
demarcated. Irigaray is engaged, 
Whitford argues, in 'that most philo
sophical of enterprises: philosophy 
examining its own foundations and 
presuppositions' (p. 2). While not 
claiming to be offering a fully com
prehensive study of Irigaray's work, 
Whitford nevertheless offers read
ings of a large range of her writings 
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historically and individually vari
able pleasures of sex and porn. But in 
doing so they arguably fail ad
equately to address the obverse of 
erotic pleasure and desire - its mis
eries and discontents. Certainly 
these cannot be resolved through 
doing away with porn. Nor is it any 
help, however, to reject antiporn 
feminism out of hand without engag
ing further with the complexities of 
women's sexual unease that it both 
crudely over-simplifies yet also im
portantly expresses. 

Janet Sayers 

that are not only detailed and care
ful, but combine philosophical acu
men with a keen eye for the ways in 
which Irigaray's work connects with 
contemporary tensions and debates 
that have become central to feminist 
theory and philosophy. 

Whitford argues that a number 
of English-speaking writers have 
misinterpreted Irigaray's work, 
sometimes in contradictory ways. In 
a great deal of recent feminist 
theory, the term 'essentialist' is one 
of the most pejorative that can be 
used of any feminist writer, and the 
charge of 'essentialism' one that 
legitimates a fairly quick dismissal. 
Irigaray has been accused of varying 
forms of 'essentialism': of a 'biologi
cal essentialism' that derives a view 
of female nature from the suppo
sition of an unmediated morphology 
of the female body, or of a 'psychic 
essentialism' that misreads Lac
anianism and takes the feminine to 
be a pre-given libido, prior to lan
guage. Irigaray has also been ac
cused of a sort of regressive 
Utopianism which offers an almost 
romantic picture of a pre-Oedipal 
imaginary closeness between 
women; and of offering a picture of 
'the feminine' that amounts to a 
reactionary celebration of tra
ditional gender ideologies. Some
what in tension with this reading is 
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